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1 Previous minutes and matters arising.

The minutes of the Jan 2006 meeting were accepted without correction.

No matters arising not covered elsewhere

2 Chair report (see supporting document for full report)

(a) The meeting thanked Tadeusz Skarzynski (GlaxoSmithKline), Airlie McCoy (Cambridge University ) and Eugene Krissinel (EBI, Cambridge) for their efforts in organising the 2006 Study Weekend on Complexes, and Frank von Delft (Structural Genomics Consortium, Cambridge) and Garib Murshudov (York University) for organising an exciting program for the 2007 meeting on molecular replacement.

(b) The meeting formally thanked the core staff (Martyn, Charles, Pete, Francois, Ronan, Maeri) at Daresbury for their continuing commitment and productivity.

(c) The chair brought to the meetings attention the financial challenges faced by CCP4 with the introduction of FEC.  He thanked the meeting for insisting at the Jan 2006 meeting that CCP4 not finance contracts under FEC until the CCP4 grant was funded in this manner, reiterating that this policy was in place until Oct 08.  The “special” position of CCLRC was explained, in that it does not get any support through the HEFCE.  It is estimated that FEC with add an additional 30-40% to contractual costs.  The chair also indicated that there may be additional costs to the relocation of the core group to Diamond Research Centre (DRC). However, the meeting was informed that CCLRC had agreed to pay for the relocation of 6 named core CCP4 staff. Future appointments would as far as possible be based at the Rutherford site.

(d) The meeting discussed the status of next grant bid BBSRC.  The plan is to base the scientific case around rebuilding at lower resolutions, with the CCLRC development position dedicated to the development of the next generation of the CCP4 graphical interface.  The proposal will be finalised in January. The Exec remains open to suggestions up to that point. The only proposal received to date is from Kevin Cowtan, for Kevin to be the named researcher.

(e) The Exec outlined the plan to carry out an evaluation of the two molecular graphics projects (COOT and CCP4MG) in summer 2007 to determine the future strategy.  Currently CCP4MG is funded until the end of Dec 08. 

(f) This time next year it will be possible to give the details of which CCP4 staff will be relocating to Diamond Research Council. The CCLRC Executive Board has agreed to fund the relocation of 6 named staff members. CCP4 plans to relocate effort to DRC when contract positions open. The aim is to move essentially all the group by end of 2009. Martyn Winn has indicated he will not move, and CCP4 will continue to support him at DL to 2013,on a decreasing level of percentage FTE.

(g) Finances were presented (see attached). WG1 discussed the issues at some length. The chair proposed the motion that the industrial fee be increased by £1000 for a full license for FY 08/09  to cover the effects of pFEC and the funding for the continued development of iMOSFLM.  The failure to do this would require that CCP4 cut funding in some areas.  Richard Pauptit (AstraZenica) and Tadeusz Skarzynski (GlaxoSmithKline) both stated that they see no problems with this.  WG1 agreed to a £1K increase in April 2008.

4 Elections to CCP4 Executive.

(a) Garib Murshudov (York University) term expired. Simon Phillips (Leeds University) was nominated to the Executive by Samar Hasnain (Daresbury) and elected unopposed for a 3 year term.

The composition of the Exec is now

(b) Jim Naismith was re-elected unopposed to the position of Chair of the CCP4 Executive until Jan 2010.

(c) Garib Murshudov was co-opted onto the Executive.

(d) In April 2007 Colin Nave (Daresbury, CCLRC) retires.  The meeting extended their thanks on behalf of the community for all the work he has performed over the years. Richard Blake (CCLRC Daresbury) will in principle a member of the Executive Committee, although he is unlikely to be able to attend all meetings as he is shortly to become acting head of CCLRFC CSE division.

(e) Debbie Harding (BBSRC) is no longer directly responsible for liaison with CCP4.  The post has been taken by David McAllister. The Chair and Simon Phillips will invite him to attend meetings.

5 Science report 

Keith reported on the 2006 output of CCP4 funded developers and plans for 2007. A full summary is attached.

6 AOB 

(a) CCP4 STAB (Steering Technical Advisory Board)

Tadeusz  Skarzynski (GSK) gave a review of the operation of the CCP4 STAB.  During the past 12 months Charlie Bond (previously Dundee University) has left the STAB, and Gwyndaf Evans (Diamond Light Source) and Martin Noble (Oxford University) have been co-opted to it.  The STAB thus consists of Tadeusz Skarzynski (chair), Martin Noble, Gwyndaf Evans, Airlie McCoy (Cambridge) and Paul Emsley (Oxford).

The STAB  was initially set up to inform the automation projects within CCP4, however, its remit has been expanded to coordinate the various strands of CCP4 development.  The STAB has been key in bringing ideas to the forefront of development plans.

Several teleconferences and meetings have taken place.  A new working party has been set up to overview the GUI direction in CCP4, in particular the parallel developments of the classic CCP4i and the next generation interface.  The reports of the six operating working groups have been reviewed and recommendations made to the CCP4 Executive regarding future developments within the suite.  Also, an initial review of COOT and CCP4MG has been undertaken, which concluded that CCP4MG and COOT were developing along different lines and did not directly compete with each other.

Tadeusz stated that in the opinion of the CCP4 STAB the science/project management of CCP4 needed an overhaul. This should be addressed at the March meeting in York.

(b) Elspeth Garman thanked the Executive on behalf of the BCA summer school for the funding.  The Chair expressed that the BCA summer school was greatly appreciated by students for the amount they learned.

(c) The Chair commended improvements in the data processing in MOSFLM.  He requested that people send difficult cases to the MOSFLM developers for testing rather than moaning at meetings.

(d) Keith Wilson requested automated updates of the suite. This again should be discussed at the March meeting.

(e) The Chair indicated that it is not expected that Keith Wilson will continue to work with the CCLRC  CCP4 team when the group relocates to DRC, and that the timescale is similar to CSE plans to recruit in the area of computational biology.  He informed the meeting that it was possible that part of this position might be to oversee the CCLRC CCP4 group.

(f) Keith Wilson expressed the need, identified by Tadeusz above, to streamline the management of CCP4.  Time is to be set aside at the Mar 07 developers meeting to discuss this.

(g) Nick Keep (Birkbeck, London) brought to the attention of the meeting that nominations for the DLS macromolecular crystallography user representative position is open.  Peter Moody will stand, and other nominations are sought.

(h) Richard Pauptit requested clarification on the CCP4 – PHENIX licensing situation.  The Chair stated that the only issue outstanding concerned the indemnity clause in the CCP4 license when applied to the redistribution of the CCP4 libraries by third parties. Jim confirmed that this appeared to be close to a satisfactory resolution.

The meeting closed 

KEY DECISIONS

The CCP4 Executive committee consists of Jim Naismith (chair, St. Andrews University), Phil Evans (LMB-MRC, Cambridge), Garib Murshudov (York University), Simon Phillips (Leeds University), Eleanor Dodson (York), Martin Noble (Oxford) and Randy Read (Cambridge), Richard Blake (Daresbury Laboratory) and David McAllister (BBSRC).

The CCP4 industrial license cost will increase by £1000 to £9000 for main site licenses and by £725 to £6425 for subsidiary site licenses with effect from April 2008.

The management structure of CCP4 will be reviewed at the CCP4 Developers meeting in March 2007, with a report of recommendations to be submitted by Keith Wilson to WG1 in January 2008.

The CCP4 related molecular graphics projects will be reviewed during 2007, with a report provided for the January 2008 WG1 meeting.

Appendix 1 Chairman’s report on behalf of the Executive

1  Study weekend

The first item is to thank last year's study weekend organisers Tadeusz Skarzynski (GlaxoSmithKline), Airlie McCoy (Cambridge University) and Eugene Krissinel (EBI, Cambridge) for organising a superb meeting last year.

We also need to thank Frank von Delft (SGC, Oxford) and Garib Murshudov (York) for organising a very exciting program for this year.

The final attendance is 379

2 State of the suite

I would like to record the thanks of the entire community to the core CCP4 staff, Martyn, Pete, Charles and Maeri. The suite continues to expand in usefulness, reliability and uptake. We currently derive around £788K per annum from around 130 licences.

Due to change in accounting procedures we need to chase unpaid bills.

3 Grant

Until December I have no ideas from anyone outside the Executive. At its December meeting, the Executive felt the scientific gap which required to be filled was in the area of refinement of low resolution structures, particularly the iterative rebuilding required with lower resolution data from poor molecular replacement structures. Coincidently Kevin Cowtan has now supplied quite a detailed proposal along these lines.

4 Executive

My term ends at this meeting. I asked last year for anyone interested to come forward. The WG1 meeting can always propose someone. In the absence of anyone wishing to be chair, I will stand for re-election. It would be my intention to serve until Jan 2010. That way I would renew or face the consequences of the grant failure, move CCP4 to Rutherford and write the final report on the current grant. I stress that anyone who wishes to stand will have my fullest support as a candidate.

I would also like a new member to stand for election to the Executive. We have one nomination.

Colin Nave retires from CCLRC and from the Executive this year. On behalf of the community, we say thank you.

5 Finances 

Keith will present a detailed update on our position. Budgeting has become extremely difficult. The smallness of our reserve (less than 10% of turnover) coupled to the requirement to overspend can be likened to trying to pull a plane out of a dive at 100ft. We have been shadowing FEC costs as we will implant them on all contracts after Oct 2008. Our best guess is that they will push up our costs by 35%. Relocation to Diamond may also increase our costs. In response to this we propose to increase the licence fee by a further £1000 from 2008; there is a one year consultation period. This is our best guess of the money required to keep CCP4 stable. The £1K increase represents a yearly increase of 12%. We hope this will be the last for at least two years. I have to warn without the increase CCLRC will force us to start shedding staff now. In terms of the value for money, I would point to the continuing development of COOT, iMOSFLM, EBI analysis tools and CCP4MG.

6 Major projects

The graphics viewers: Paul Emsley, the author of COOT, will take up his CCP4 fellowship early in the New year. COOT has come to dominate the world of structure fitting. By supporting Paul we contribute to this development. COOT interfaces with many software packages but is particularly suited to CCP4.

CCP4MG has now delivered a stable program to make attractive images for publication and for electrostatics representations. The funding of the MG program ends in a little under two years. In the summer we will convene a full evaluation of our funding for graphics software. Our aim will be to focus on securing the best value for our investments.

The new MOSFLM GUI is so easy that even I used it out of the box. The autoindexing algorithm has a number of errors which are now seriously being addressed. MOSFLM is improving all the time and I urge you to try it out. Remember unless you tell Harry what you need addressed then he can’t fix it. The GUI will have another two years development and we can look forward to a really useful multiplatform tool. In addition the integration of MOSLFM into DNA etc at the ESRF and DIAMOND will promote its uptake by the community.

PIMS: PIMS version 1 will be released in the New Year. This version will be the first version which is useful in part to the wider community. CCP4 has committed to support PIMS over a five year time frame. 

Eugene’s work at the EBI is picking up a lot of interest.  If you have not used it try it. (http://www.ebi.ac.uk/msd-srv/prot_int/pistart.html)

We begin the planning to overhaul the CCP4i GUI. Many of the automation packages will be released this year. Many have a different interface under the bonnet. Simply re-doing the interface in another language is probably impractical. As a result we are planning a two pronged strategy. Eleanor is leading a short term fix of the quirks in CCP4 classic (the current GUI). The idea is to improve the workflow and task management. These simple fixes should improve the usability of the suite. In the longer term, as the new GUIs come on line (and these will talk to each other), users will have a choice of GUI (the CCP4 classic, the new XP etc etc). 

7 Outreach

CCP4 continue to support workshops, both within the UK PX community and worldwide.  The funding for 2005/2006 was as follows:

Crystallographic Computing Workshop – Barcelona

10,000.00 euros

China Workshop on Crystallographic Computing – 10,000.00

CCP4 Workshop on Osaka


    -  15,000.00

Gordon Conference



    -    1,000.00 dollars

Galasheils




    - 7,250.00

BCA Summer School



    -  10,000.00

SouthWest Structural Biology Meeting

    - 6000.00

We also paid the IUCr to make the Study Weekend proceedings open access



               - 13,600.00

8 Licence issues

We are hopefully in the final stages of this. We have approval to negotiate a specific licence with the PHENIX consortium. There may remain specific issues with Kevin and Paul, although we hope to resolve these.

9 Diamond

There is some clarity relating to this. The proposed complex at the Rutherford site has now been approved; space has been set aside for CCP4. CCLRC is involved in the planning. Louise Johnson will assist CCP4 in managing the move. Discussions between CCLRC and its staff who work on CCP4 have begun in earnest. We hope by the end of 2007 to have moving dates or career paths established for all core CCP4 staff.

